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S U B J E C T   T O   C O N F I R M A T I O N

ST KEVERNE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 1st April 2021 remotely via Zoom at 7.00pm.

The following Councillors were present:

	Cllr Mrs S Lyne (Chairman)
	Cllr M Anselmi (Vice-chairman)

	Cllr A Richards
	Cllr R Richards

	Cllr R Combe
	Cllr Mrs A Strickland

	Cllr W Frisken
	Cllr Mrs J Ludbrook

	Cllr D Lambrick
	Cllr Mrs K Nightingale

	Cllr A Tylor
	

	
	


Also present: - C Cllr J Rand and 4 members of the public.

1. To accept apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Rev J Ough who had to host a Lent Zoom session.

2. Members to declare disclosable pecuniary and prejudicial interests (including details thereof) in respect of any item on this agenda and any dispensations thereon previously granted or requested now


There were no Declarations.

It was agreed to move item 5 up the agenda so that the Coastline representative could leave the meeting as soon as possible.

Chris Weston, Director of Development and Commercial Services had joined the meeting to advise on its rationale behind selling off rural former council houses that were in its tenure.
Coastline operated a viability model, which considered SAP rating (energy efficiency) property age, letability (demand), market value vs existing use, environmental risks e.g. floods, financial impact (notably what needed to be spent & when) and sales provided an entry level affordability for starter homes.  14 had been sold on the Lizard Peninsula; 5 @ Mullion, 3 @ Lizard, 2 @ St Martin, 1 @ Kuggar, 1 @ Gunwalloe, 2 @ Manaccan. However, 25 new homes had been built at Lizard together with ongoing repairs and investment to estates such as Langweath in Mawgan and Redannack flats at Mullion.  Windy Ridge at Lizard was under consideration but had not been disposed of.  Another third one was under consideration for disposal at Manaccan. 50+ homes across 4 sites were currently under investigation.  Of the 14 disposed of 12 were to owner occupiers with only one out of Cornwall and 2 were local buyers letting on long term lets.  I sale had resulted so far from the agreement to offer to the parishes first set up in 2016/17 under the auspices of Derek Thomas MP.  He advised people in need of housing to not just sign up to Home Choice but also to Home Hunt, which was a Rightmove type site for rented housing.  Coastline chooses local buyers rather than those from further afield but being a registered charity it has to maximise its portfolio.
 It was noted that the Parish Council only had 3 weeks to find a local buyer whereas it could possibly find someone to rent it as well as being given more notice.  Chris Weston was happy to take that suggestion forward and was willing to give an earlier heads up of a prospective sale.  Cornwall Cllr Julian Rand stated St Martin felt it needed to retain the age restricted properties sold there and Cury sale was proposed in an area not very inviting.  He added that there was concern at gravitation towards town centres and asked whether Chris Weston would consider liaising with parishes and working up a relationship.  613 new houses had been built in urban areas and 200 in rural areas.  Chris Weston felt that to take it down to parish level could be difficult as it was working countywide.
A member asked whether axing the Green Homes grant affect this.  Chris Weston did not think so as he thought it would be channelled towards groups like Coastline.  Another member felt that elderly or disabled persons bungalows in St Keverne were now occupied by people from anywhere whereas he thought they were still meant for over 55’s and asked what was considered ‘local’. Advice given was that Home Choice allocations were designated on need.  Members felt Home Choice was difficult to stay registered with.  Some felt that with inward migration all having more and more complex needs that locals would always get overlooked.  Chris Weston stated that people couldn’t just ‘turn up’ in the county, they need to have lived here for a minimum amount of time.
The Chairman thanked Chris Weston for giving his time to participate and he left the Zoom meeting.

3. To receive Cornwall Council Julian Rand’s report

Under Corporate Parenting on the Children & Families Overview & Scrutiny Committee they had been celebrating receiving an Outstanding OFSTED report and had all worked very hard at the start of term for this event.  The most recent full Council meeting had been about setting the budget and the Conservatives voted against it but it still went through. It was a challenge having the Health & Social Care 2.99% surcharge because they needed the funding and if they didn’t add it to the Council Tax it won’t be made up by the Government.  The chairman wished Cornwall Cllr Julian Rand well from the parish as a  whole in his election quest, despite not being able to represent St Keverne anymore.
4. Public Question Time (15 minutes in total, 2 minutes each to speak on agenda or raise new item). This is your only chance to speak unless invited to do so elsewhere by the Chairman.

Josh Woodley advised she was sitting in as she had submitted paper work to stand for Council at the election.

Rod Pierce, Chairman of the Lambeage Hall, Coverack introduced Helen Mc Farlane Vice-chair and Funding & Events organiser.  She explained where they were at with their current plans and fund raising.  It was a really committed Committee and in the past 2 years had tackled some big issues; drainage, underpinning foundations, re-writing constitution to better suit the modern day and community needs.  They had a track record of success and were now being taken seriously by funders.  Currently they were in conversation with 3 large funders.  Access was a big issue.  They had consulted the community and got 100% support for all they were trying to achieve but also needed Parish Council financial support in order to pump prime the larger funders. They had received £55k, 2/3rds of which came from the community.  They were going for a detailed design planning application and building regulations next and were planning a Big Lottery bid.  The hall was becoming a growing centre for the arts, etc.  In order to carry on the discussion it was RESOLVED to bring forward item 9.  It was RESOLVED to grant £2k to the Lambeage Hall towards its year 1 development.
5. To discuss with Coastline representative issue of it selling off empty council houses in rural areas


This had already been dealt with.

6. To confirm the minutes of meeting of 4th March 2021


It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the last meeting be signed as a true and correct record.

7. To receive the following planning applications

a) PA21/01498 Erection of an agricultural building for general purpose agricultural storage, land adjacent to Lestowder Farm, Gillan, Mr & Mrs D Kevern
It was noted that the AONB wanted the proposed shed moved up the site with other buildings and members were happy to go along with that.  It was RESOLVED to recommend moving the building further up the site.
b) PA21/01540 Demolition of 70's additions and erection of new extension. Addition of wood stove and flue. Replacement doors and windows to entrance area. remodelling of entrance porch. Enlargement of one window and addition of one further window, Porthbean Bungalow, Trewillis, Coverack, James And Liz Coventry
It was RESOLVED to support the application.

c) PA21/01513 To enlarge the east facing living room window and to alter the south facing living room window to create inward opening French doors with a toughened glass Juliet style balcony fixed externally, Flat 2, Poop Deck, School Hill, Coverack, S Catlin
It was RESOLVED to support the application.

d) PA21/01851 Proposed general purpose agricultural shed, Land West of Marsden Farm, Treloyan, St Keverne, Mr P & Mrs B Ely
Members felt this was quite hard to justify and they would look more favourably on it if it were located at the existing farm.  It was RESOLVED to recommend refusal.
e) PA21/00703 Planning permission for the continued use of outbuilding as a self-contained holiday-let, Thornhill, North Corner, Coverack, Drenbre Limited
It was RESOLVED to recommend refusal due to it being a sub-standard building on an already over developed site.
f) To discuss lack of response from Highways over pie factory application
The Chairman declared an interest in this item and Vice-chair Cllr Anselmi took the chair.  As 2 weeks had elapsed since the Clerk requested a response/site meeting with highways officers with no response, the Clerk had added more comments against the application online, in accordance with additional comments emailed from members.  One member felt it was not democracy the way planning officers held on to an application whilst getting answers to issues.  As lockdown had lifted slightly and up to 6 could now meet outdoors it was agreed to ask for a site meeting of 6.

The Chairman re-took the Chair.

g) Is the planning portal fast enough for members to download applications?
No, the planning portal was getting worse and the website had changed as well, making it difficult to even log on.  Cornwall Cllr Julian Rand would take the complaints back to planning.

8. To receive planning decisions

02.03.2021 PA21/00373 APPROVED

Applicant: Mr And Mrs McManus

Location: Chy an Deu School Hill Coverack TR12 6SA

Proposal: Formation of ground floor extension, two balconies and various external alterations
04.03.2021 PA20/03335 WITHDRAWN

Applicant: Messrs N And C Thompson

Location: The Cabin Pednavounder Coverack Helston Cornwall

Proposal: Retention of annexe
24.03.2021 PA21/00255 WITHDRAWN

Applicant: Ms Deborah Crush

Location: Mayfield Chymbloth Way Coverack Helston Cornwall

Proposal: Demolition and reconstruction of dwelling with detached garage with guest room

9. To consider request for financial assistance towards Lambeage Hall year 1 re-development

This had already been dealt with.

10. Matters arising from minutes not covered elsewhere on this agenda

A member raised the issue of agricultural sheds that were currently being approved under planning – what would happen in 10 years’ time when no-one from this council is still around to police whether they have gone out of use and should be taken down. They would fall through the net again like mobile homes put in place temporarily whilst building work is undertaken.  It was agreed to keep a log of sheds and s106’s and add an annex to the Standing Orders to look at them once a year.

11. To receive an update on situation regarding Dolor car park

Cllr Tylor left the meeting during discussion of this item.  Council was advised by the Chairman of the Harbour Company that St Austell Brewery would take it over and look after everything.  The Paris would make most use of it but large lorries would be allowed to turn around. The brewery would be a tenant of the Harbour Company and the agreement was initially for 4 years to see how it worked.  Potholes that the Parish Council agreed to repair still needed to be done but did not need to be done until 12th April when more lockdown release started. The brewery would be insuring it.  It was noted.
Cllr Tylor re-entered the meeting.

12. To discuss collecting information on unregistered areas of land in parish

A meeting had been held and it was felt Council should re-join CALC (Cornwall Association of Local Councils) so that it could get information from them and other parishes. The Clerk advised that it cost approx. £500.  It was RESOLVED to re-join CALC.

13. To discuss Coverack/Maindale fingerpost refurbishment – Irons Brothers assessment & costings

The Clerk had now obtained updated costs to take into account the extra work needed to the main column of the signpost.  It would be 2238.00 (+VAT), plus transport costs from Helston to Wadebridge and return.  It was RESOLVED to carry on and if Council could get more money from organisations all well and good.
14. To discuss issues with broadband in Parish

A resident was still having problems and had now been without broadband for 7 weeks, having cancelled their contract by mistake and would have to pay to re-connect.  A member was planning to carry out a survey and once that had been done Council could write a letter on behalf of the whole parish.  Noted.

15. To discuss the potential for Council to use its own money to buy empty council houses

It was agreed to defer this to the next meeting.
16. To discuss forthcoming Parish Council elections due on 6th May

Arrangements for returning papers if standing again were discussed.

17. Dog fouling – members to note bad areas
It seemed to be everywhere. A new bin would be requested for Trythance as there was a post there but the bin had gone.  Other than that, members felt there was not a lot more they could do.
8.65pm Cornwall Cllrs Julian Rand and Carolyn Rule left the meeting and were wished good luck in the forthcoming election in their respective wards.

18. Ongoing running/maintenance of defibrillators – need someone to do it as Clerk does it at present

It was agreed to defer this to the next meeting.

19. Correspondence

There was no correspondence.

20. To approve the following outstanding accounts: 


It was RESOLVED that the following outstanding accounts be approved for payment:

a) Clerk’s pay (gross due to end of yr new software awaited)


871.66

b) Clerk’s expenses (Mar)






  
  17.60

c) Cornwall Pension Fund (Apr)






210.94

d) S&B Facilities Management (toilets cleaning)



          1646.10

e) Lambeage play area inspection (Mar)




  
648.00

f) Business Waste (2 fortnightly collections 12/4 & 26/4)



  40.32

g) Cornwall Council rates Porthallow toilets




  59.31

h) Cornwall Council rates Charity Car Park





  64.00

i) Cornwall Council rates St Keverne toilets




  76.98

j) Cornwall Council rates Hrbr toilets





  51.26

k) Complete Business Solutions (cleaning materials)



  98.52

l) J Clayton (trimming N Corner car parks)





385.00 (paid)

21. Any Other Business (for information only)


Cllr Frisken stated he could not see anything being done about the Dolor sea wall as there was no money now so he was not standing for re-election.  The Chairman stated this was very sad and thanked him very much for everything he had done for the parish and Coverack in particular.  Cllr Lambrick stated his experience was immense and he would be missed.

A letter of thanks would be sent to Cornwall Cllr Julian Rand as he would no longer be representing St Keverne even if he were re-elected.

Treleague bend had been trimmed out but now required digging out.  A check would be made with Highways as to whether they thought they maintained it that far into the bend.

There was a water leak in the road at Laddenvean opposite the fire station.  It would be reported to SWW.

Katie Nightingale was leaving Council as she had moved to St Martin and said goodbye to all, which was a shame but St Keverne’s loss was St Martin’s gain as she was joining that Parish Council.

Cllr Combe asked whether Council had ever thanked Tim Pickett for all his work done on the plan for a Dolor sea wall (and felt the Parish Council had not done right by it).  The date on the planning permission for the plot adjacent to St Peter’s Church would be checked because excavation work was taking place.  Cllr Combe then announced he was leaving the Parish Council as well and said goodbye to all.

The Chairman summed up the situation thanking everyone who felt unable to stand for various reasons adding that the Parish needs to be very grateful for all they had done.  On behalf of everyone she thanked everyone for all they had done.

22. Date of Next Meeting – TBA – due to Parish Council elections on 6th May


The meeting closed at 9.15pm

